Submission to the Special Rapporteur to help inform preparation of the next thematic report to the Human Rights Council, to be held in June 2024, on the theme of "Drug policies and responses: a right to health framework on harm reduction" pursuant to Human Rights Council Resolution 51/21.

15 November 2023



DRUG POLICY ALLIANCE

The <u>Drug Policy Alliance</u> (DPA) is the leading organization in the U.S. promoting alternatives to the war on drugs. We envision a just society in which the use and regulation of drugs are grounded in science, compassion, health, and human rights; in which people are no longer punished for what they put into their own bodies; and in which the fears, prejudices, and punitive prohibitions of today are no more.

Since 2000, we led the way on creating cutting-edge policies that have fundamentally transformed the direction of drug policy in the U.S. and beyond. Our recent initiative Uprooting the Drug War¹ exposed how the impact of the war on drugs extends far beyond arrest and incarceration and has contaminated nearly every aspect of people's lives, including education, healthcare, housing, immigration, and employment.

DPA is pleased to offer this submission to help inform the report from the Special Rapporteur. For additional information, please contact:

Theshia Naidoo: <u>tnaidoo@drugpolicy.org</u> Melissa Moore: <u>mmoore@drugpolicy.org</u>

¹ <u>https://uprootingthedrugwar.org</u>

Key Questions

1. While the concept of harm reduction has traditionally been applied to drug use, the Special Rapporteur is taking a broadened approach to harm reduction. What types of harm reduction policies, programmes, and practices are in place in your community, and what is their purpose or aim? How successful have they been at achieving that aim? Please provide data, as possible.

"Social determinants of health are estimated to contribute as much as 80-90% to a person's health outcomes, while traditional health care accounts for just 10-20." ¹ As such, health equity and a broad approach to harm reduction requires addressing the impacts of the drug war on underlying determinants of health, which include stable housing, employment, food security, education, and health care.

In the United States, legislative and policy-based harm reduction advocacy efforts have centered on reducing the impact of the drug war on civil systems including: fighting against bans on food assistance for people with a drug charge, removing barriers to public housing and employment opportunities based on a drug conviction, and lifting the federal ban on student financial aid for people behind bars and those with drug convictions.

Recent reforms such as cannabis legalization efforts in key states have included provisions to protect people from punishment within civil systems. In California, New Jersey, New Mexico, and New York, legalization efforts included expungement for past marijuana convictions, shielding people from being denied access to employment opportunities or housing based on a prior record.

For decades, federal student financial aid was banned for people with drug convictions, impeding opportunities in higher education. In 2020, the U.S. Congress restored student financial aid for people with drug convictions following years of advocacy. Providing access to financial assistance for post-secondary education provides people an opportunity to move out of poverty, achieve economic mobility and improve health outcomes.

Reforms at the state level such as New York's 2021 cannabis legalization law also included protections in the family regulation system.² The law provided crucial protections to keep families together, prohibiting loss of parental rights, custody or visitation based solely on lawful cannabis-related conduct.

While these efforts and other policy shifts have made an impact, much more work remains to be done in terms of reducing and limiting the harms of the drug war in the lives of people residing in the United States.

2. How do legal frameworks affect the harm reduction policies, programmes, and practices (whether related to drug use or otherwise) that are available in your community, country, or region? Are there laws or policies that either facilitate or serve as a barrier to adopting or implementing certain harm reduction policies, programmes, and practices? Aside from legal and regulatory barriers, are there other obstacles in place? Please provide specific examples.

Punitive drug policies have seeped into many areas of our lives beyond the criminal legal system – in healthcare, child welfare, employment, public benefits, housing, drug treatment, immigration, and more. Surveillance, nonconsensual drug testing, and mandatory reporting have led to families being separated, people made homeless,

denied employment and social benefits, intergenerational poverty, and more. Each of these areas – housing, family ties, employment, public benefits – have implications for health outcomes, including overdose risk. Research shows that removing a child from their parent can be a major driver of fatal overdose.³

The family regulation system (FRS), also called the child welfare system, often treats any real or perceived drug use as a predictor of child abuse or neglect, even though research shows that poverty is one of the largest predictors of adverse infant and child health outcomes.⁴

The Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act (CAPTA) of 1973 set the framework for the current punitive child welfare system and closely tracks the ramping up of the war on drugs in the 1980s.⁵ Between 1986 and 1996, the number of children removed from their parents' care more than doubled at the same time the number of people in jails and prisons due to drug offenses exploded.⁶ From 1982 to 2003, federal funding to support removal of children skyrocketed over 20,000 percent, with no increases to funding for support services for families.⁷

In many U.S. states, parental drug use, even without any showing of harm to a child, is often grounds to terminate parental rights and is the second most common reason to remove a child from a home.⁸ Nearly 80,000 children, more than one-third of all removals, were placed in foster homes due to parental drug use in 2019, and an estimated 80 percent of all foster system cases involve parental drug use allegations at some point in the case.⁹

These policies have discriminatory impacts on low-income African Americans and Indigenous people, who are subjected to drug testing and reported to the authorities at higher rates¹⁰ due to their frequent interaction with public systems with mandated reporting requirements.¹¹

3. How does the jurisdiction in place in your region/country/state approach the criminalisation (or decriminalisation) of drug use? Please provide disaggregated data, including but not limited to gender, age, race/ethnicity, status of poverty, sexual orientation and the number of persons deprived of liberty for drug possession or consumption.

Laws in forty-nine states in the U.S. as well as at the federal level criminalize possession of drugs for personal use.¹² Oregon is the only state that passed a law in 2020 that decriminalized possession of small amounts of drugs for personal use.¹³

Drug offenses are the leading cause of arrest in the United States. In 2020, there were over 1.1 million drug-related arrests, the majority of which were for personal possession alone.¹⁴ "Black people – who are 13% of the U.S. population – made up 24% of all drug arrests in 2020, despite the fact that people of all races use and sell drugs at similar rates."¹⁵ The penalties and rates of imprisonment for drug offenses vary based on the specific jurisdiction.

There are 1.9 million people incarcerated in the United States, of which 1 in 5 are behind bars for a drug offense.¹⁶ Close to 75% of those in federal prison and almost 55% in state prison for drug offenses are people of African or Latin American descent.¹⁷ Women are one of the fastest growing segments of the U.S. prison population. Nearly 45% of women in federal prison and around 25% of people in jail and state prisons are

incarcerated for drug offenses.¹⁸ Most women behind bars are mothers, many of them sole caregivers.

Criminal penalties and longer sentences for drug use do not result in improved health outcomes. In a study published in 2018, Pew Trusts found that "higher rates of drug imprisonment did not translate into lower rates of drug use, arrests, or overdose deaths."¹⁹ In fact, estimates suggest that between 1999-2020 "one million people died of a drug-involved overdose, with over 100,000 deaths occurring in a calendar year for the first time in 2021."²⁰ The increase in overdose deaths disproportionately impacted "Black and American Indian/Alaska Native persons – increasing 44% and 39% respectively between 2019 and 2020."²¹

Criminalization of drug use prioritizes punishment over health and does not address the drivers of substance use disorder. Spending on punishment comes at the expense of funding effective health and recovery services, including drug treatment, mental health services, and other vital support and care that would better help those most in need and address some of the root causes of problematic drug use.

4. Beyond reducing the adverse health, social, and legal consequences of drug use, what other areas can benefit from harm reduction policies, programmes, and practices in furtherance of the right to health and related human rights? Examples may include, but are not limited to, the decriminalisation of sex work, the decriminalization of abortion, and safe sex programmes.

Drug war logic in civil systems in the United States exacerbates food and economic insecurity.^{22, 23, 24} Harm reduction efforts include ending the ways the drug war intrudes into everyday life:

- Private workplaces and government agencies must remove prior criminal records, including drug offenses, as a basis to deny employment or the issuance of occupational licenses to millions of people.^{25, 26} Employers must remove the widespread use of drug testing in employment decisions, which has documented racial disparities, as there is no evidence to support a causal connection between drug testing and improved workplace safety nor productivity.^{27, 28, 29}
- Government housing agencies and landlords must remove punitive policies that make it difficult for people to stay in or access housing. For many people, stabilizing their housing situation is associated with decreases in drug use³⁰ and decreased use of emergency psychiatric services.³¹ Yet various federal laws extended the reach of the drug war into housing policies, allowing for eviction of tenants for *suspected* drug related activity on or near public housing facilities by tenants *or guests*, without requiring an arrest or proof that the tenant or guest were engaged in drug use or sales.³²
- Public benefit agencies must remove the bar for people with prior drug involvement. Over half of U.S. states limit welfare and food assistance eligibility for people with a felony drug record.³³ In addition to outright bans, many programs require drug testing of anyone with a prior drug conviction or suspected of drug use.^{34, 35} Some programs expect the individual to cover the cost of testing, posing an enormous barrier to people who are struggling to earn a living. A positive drug test can disqualify someone from receiving cash assistance, resulting in severe health outcomes and instability.³⁶

5. What type of harm reduction policies, programmes, and practices, as well as mental health and other support (e.g., housing, legal, social, educational, and economic), are available for people who use drugs in the community, institutions, or detention facilities? Please share examples of the impact of criminalisation, discrimination, stereotypes and stigma on the different groups of the population e.g., persons in situation of homelessness, migration, or poverty, sex workers, women, children, LGBTIQ+ persons, persons who are detained or incarcerated, persons with disabilities, Indigenous Peoples, Black persons, persons affected by HIV or hepatitis, and persons living in rural areas, etc.).

The impact of criminalizing drug use is compounded for pregnant people with substance use disorder. A report by the White House Office of National Drug Control Policy "outlines how overdose-related deaths in pregnant and postpartum women can be prevented with evidence-based treatment for opioid use disorder (OUD) like buprenorphine and methadone."³⁷ Unfortunately, there are systemic and cultural barriers to accessing care. The report found:

In states like Ohio and Tennessee, overdose is the leading cause of pregnancyrelated death in the year following delivery of a baby. These deaths are preventable with treatment, especially when treatment is inclusive of medications for opioid use disorder (OUD), like buprenorphine and methadone. Medications for OUD reduce risk of relapse and death for pregnant and postpartum women, and improve pregnancy outcomes – making it more likely that babies will be born at term, rather than prematurely. Still, pregnant and postpartum women with SUD face substantial systemic and cultural barriers in accessing this care.

In a recent randomized field experiment, individuals posing as pregnant women with SUD were 17% less likely to be accepted for OUD treatment appointments by outpatient buprenorphine providers compared to identical non-pregnant women. Access to treatment is even more challenging for pregnant women with SUD of certain races and geographies. For example, studies suggest that individual characteristics, such as being a person of color, living in a rural community, and not speaking English are independently associated with a lower likelihood of receiving medications for OUD in pregnancy. (internal citations omitted).

Additionally, medical providers in many states are mandated to report pregnant patients suspected of drug use to child welfare authorities.³⁸ Despite the lack of evidence linking drug use during pregnancy and harm to the fetus or impacts on child development, drug use is presumed to be evidence of maltreatment.^{39, 40} This can lead to removal of children born to parents who used drugs during pregnancy, even without signs of harm.

At least half of reports to child protective services about newborns exposed to drugs in utero come from medical professionals,⁴¹ leaving pregnant people hesitant to access prenatal care for fear of being reported to the authorities.⁴²

6. Are there alternative measures to institutionalisation or detention? For example, are there outpatient or inpatient facilities available in your country for people using drugs? Please provide additional details (are they compulsory,

voluntary; number available in urban and rural areas; entity in charge; type of support provided and type of staff working in these facilities/centres)?

In 2018, more than 20 million United States residents were estimated to have a substance use disorder (SUD), but only about 3.7 million accessed treatment (less than 20 percent of those in need).⁴³ Only a small fraction of those who access treatment receive interventions backed by scientific research.⁴⁴ This helps explain why less than half of people who access treatment actually complete it, as implementing evidence-based care is known to increase treatment engagement.⁴⁵

The criminal legal system in the U.S. plays a substantial role in substance use treatment by requiring participation in and completion of treatment as part of participating in drug court, part of a sentence, or as a condition of release from incarceration. "A quarter or more of all admissions to substance use disorder treatment in the U.S. comes from criminal legal system referrals."⁴⁶

Additionally, in the family regulation system, as a condition to keep a child at home or reunify with a child, most parents agree to complete "service plans" required by the child welfare agency, at times without judicial oversight. Even if drug use is not the reason a report to child protective services was made on a parent, they are often subjected to drug testing and mandated drug treatment as a requirement of their "service plan." Substance use disorder (SUD) treatment is notoriously unavailable, prohibitively expensive, challenging to access, and varies in quality. However, when parents struggle to access these scarce services and come up short, they are often labeled as "non-compliant." This "non-compliance" then becomes a basis for a finding of parental unfitness and is used to justify termination of parental rights.⁴⁷ Parents with a history of substance use reported to Human Rights Watch that they were subjected to random drug tests more frequently than parents without such history, causing unplanned disruptions that made it difficult for them to maintain employment, as those who were selected to drug test were often notified the same day and required to travel to designated testing sites within a few hours.^{48, 49}

Outside of institutionalization or detention, contingency management is being used by some government entities with positive results.⁵⁰ Both the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA)⁵¹ and National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA)⁵² recognize contingency management as an established evidence-based intervention. The Department of Veterans Affairs has incorporated it into their health services throughout the United States⁵³ and encourages this method for reducing stimulant use among people who access its SUD services.⁵⁴ However, contingency management remains the least implemented evidence-based SUD treatment in the U.S.⁵⁵

7. Please provide examples of harm reduction policies, programmes, and practices adopted or implemented with international cooperation or through foreign assistance in your country, as well as their impact on different groups within the population. What types of challenges can arise from reliance on foreign assistance? Please also provide examples focusing on the need for, and impact of, harm reduction policies, programmes, and practices on different groups of the population (e.g., persons in situation of homelessness, migration, or poverty, sex workers, women, children, LGBTIQ+ persons, persons who are detained or incarcerated, persons with disabilities, Indigenous Peoples, Black persons, persons affected by HIV or hepatitis, and persons living in rural areas, etc.).

n/a

8. Are there programmes of research and innovation related to harm reduction from a right to health perspective (e.g., needle and syringe programmes, supervised injection and drug use facilities, opioid substitution therapy, and others beyond the area of drug use), including outreach and education programmes, in your community, country, or region? Please provide good practices and examples.

There are a minimal number of promising programs working to support the health and safety of newborns that may be affected by withdrawal symptoms while also following evidence-based best practices and keeping families together and avoiding contact with the family policing system.

Research in this area over the past ten years points to the importance of evidence-based practices that support and encourage the infant-birthing parent dyad – e.g. rooming-in, breastfeeding – as the most effective form of treatment for infants experiencing neonatal abstinence symptoms, neonatal opioid withdrawal, or otherwise experiencing symptoms of withdrawal. These evidence-based practices, such as the "Eat, Sleep, Console Approach," have shown to not only reduce the length of stay in the hospital but also reduce the need for treatment with additional pharmalogical agents, while also resulting in better outcomes – both for the newborn and also for the birthing parent.⁵⁶

In addition to being more effective in terms of infant health and family relationship, studies have shown that practices like rooming in and breastfeeding provide savings over traditional pharmacologic-driven interventions for newborns with symptoms of withdrawal and can reduce length of stay in a clinical setting.⁵⁷

One such program is an infant recovery center called Lily's Place in Huntington, West Virginia, which was created in 2012 in response to overcrowding in the newborn intensive care unit. At Lily's Place, infants born with in utero drug exposure were treated by the same doctor and team of nurses who treated drug exposed babies in the hospital, plus a social worker and administrative staff. Parents were able to visit their newborns throughout the day and stay overnight before taking them home. The cost of caring for an infant experiencing neonatal abstinence syndrome (NAS), neonatal opioid withdrawal syndrome (NOWS), or symptoms of withdrawal due to in-utero drug exposure in a hospital is nearly 20 times the cost of hospital care for an infant not experiencing NAS, NOWS, or other symptoms of withdrawal, whereas the cost of caring for newborns at Lily's Place is one-fifth the daily rate of a hospital intensive care unit.

References

¹ "Protecting Our Communities All Neighborhoods Need Health-Centered Approaches to Be Safe and Just", Drug Policy Alliance, found at: https://drugpolicy.org/wp-

content/uploads/2023/09/2023.09.13_Communities_Toolkit_FINAL.pdf; citing Magnan, Sanne. "Social Determinants of Health 101 for Health Care: Five Plus Five." National Academy of Medicine, October 9, 2017. <u>https://nam.edu/socialdeterminants-of-health-101-for-health-carefive-plus-five</u>. Accessed June 14, 2022.

² Start SMART NY. "New York Marijuana Legalization Explainer." (2021) Accessed from: <u>https://smart-ny.com/mrta-explainer</u>.

³ Thumath M, Humphreys D, Barlow J, Duff P, Braschel M, Bingham B, Pierre S, Shannon K. Overdose among mothers: The association between child removal and unintentional drug overdose in a longitudinal cohort of marginalised women in Canada. Int J Drug Policy. 2021 May;91:102977. doi:

10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.102977. Epub 2020 Oct 29. PMID: 33129662; PMCID: PMC8081759.
 ⁴ Betancourt LM, Yang W, Brodsky NL, et al. Adolescents with and without gestational cocaine exposure: Longitudinal analysis of inhibitory control, memory and receptive language. Neurotoxicol Teratol. 2011;33(1):36–46.

⁵ Stephanie Clifford, "Two Families, Two Fates: When the Misdiagnosis Is Child Abuse," The Marshall Project, August 20, 2020. Accessed from:

https://www.themarshallproject.org/2020/08/20/two-families-two-fates-when-the-misdiagnosis-is-childabuse.

⁶ Movement for Family Power, "Whatever they do, I'm her comfort, I'm her protector': How the Foster System Has Become Ground Zero for the U.S. Drug War," Movement for Family Power, June 2020, <u>https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5be5ed0fd274cb7c8a5d0cba/t/5eead939ca509d4e36a89277/159244</u> 9422870/MFP+Drug+War+Foster+System+Report.pdf.

⁷ Movement for Family Power, "Whatever they do, I'm her comfort, I'm her protector': How the Foster System Has Become Ground Zero for the U.S. Drug War," Movement for Family Power, June 2020, <u>https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5be5ed0fd274cb7c8a5d0cba/t/5eead939ca509d4e36a89277/159244</u> 9422870/MFP+Drug+War+Foster+System+Report.pdf.

⁸ See Parenting and Drug Use, Pregnancy Justice, found at: <u>https://www.pregnancyjusticeus.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/parenting-and-drug-use-12-12.pdf</u>. These laws – and misunderstanding about when reports are required – have conscripted doctors to wage the war on drugs on people who come to them for health services.

⁹ Human Rights Watch. "If I Wasn't Poor, I Wouldn't Be Unfit: The Family Separation Crisis in the US Child Welfare System" November, 2022. Accessed from: https://www.hrw.org/report/2022/11/17/if-i-wasnt-poor-i-wouldnt-be-unfit/family-separation-crisis-us-child-welfare

¹⁰ Ellsworth MA, et. al.. Infant race affects application of clinical guidelines when screening for drugs of abuse in newborns. Pediatrics. 2010;125(6):e1379–e1385;

Kunins HV, et al.. The effect of race on provider decisions to test for illicit drug use in the peripartum setting. J Womens Health (Larchmt). 2007;16(2):245–255.

Roberts S, et. al., Universal screening for alcohol and drug use and racial disparities in child protective services reporting. J Behav Health Serv Res. 2012;39(1):3–16.

¹¹ Roberts, D. Shattered bonds: the color of child welfare. New York (NY): Basic Books; 2002.

¹² An interactive map with information on the laws in the United States that criminalize possession of drugs for personal use can be found at: <u>https://drugpolicy.org/decriminalization-legislation/</u>. ¹³ https://www.oregon.gov/oha/hsd/amh/pages/measure110.aspx

¹⁴ Cohen et. al., "How the war on drugs impacts social determinants of health beyond the criminal legal system" citing FBI, Crime Data Explorer. Federal Bureau of Investigations, Uniform Crime Reporting Program. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9302017/#CIT0006

¹⁵ Cohen, Aliza et. al.," How the war on drugs impacts social determinants of health beyond the criminal legal system" citing FBI, Crime Data Explorer. Federal Bureau of Investigations, Uniform Crime Reporting Program. Available at: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC930201</u>

¹⁶ Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2023, Prison Policy Initiative, found at: https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2023.html

¹⁷ "Prisoners in 2019", U.S. Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, found at <u>https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/p19.pdf</u>

¹⁸ Women's Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2019, Prison Policy Initiative, found at: <u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2019women.html</u>

¹⁹ "More Imprisonment Does Not Reduce State Drug Problems," Pew Trusts, March 2018, found at: <u>https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/issue-briefs/2018/03/more-imprisonment-does-not-reduce-state-drug-problems</u> (last accessed on 11/14/2023)

²⁰ Cohen, Aliza et. al., "How the war on drugs impacts social determinants of health beyond the criminal legal system" citing FBI, Crime Data Explorer. Federal Bureau of Investigations, Uniform Crime Reporting Program. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC930201

²¹ Substance Use Disorder in Pregnancy: Improving Outcomes for Families, U.S. Office of National Drug Control Policy, found at: <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/ONDCP_Report-</u> Substance-Use-Disorder-and-Pregnancy.pdf

²² Gunderson C, Ziliak J. Food insecurity and health outcomes. Health Affairs. 2015;34(11):1830–1839.
²³ Braveman P, Gottlieb L. The social determinants of health: it's time to consider the causes of the cause. Public Health Rep. 2014;129(1_suppl2):19–31. 10.1177/0033549141291S206

²⁴ Sherman A, Mitchell T. Economic security programs help low-income children success over long term, many studies find. Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. 2017 Jul 17. Available from: https://www.cbpp.org/research/poverty-and-inequality/economic-security-programs-help-low-income-children-succeed-over# edn9

²⁵ Umez C. et. al., "Barriers to Work: People with Criminal Records," NCSL,

https://www.ncsl.org/research/labor-and-employment/barriers-to-work-individuals-with-criminal-records.aspx.

²⁶ Bushway S, et al.. Barred from employment: more than half of unemployed men in their 30s had a criminal history of arrest. Sci Adv. 2022;8(7):1–10. These barriers disproportionately affect people of African and Latin American descent in the U.S., who are overrepresented in the criminal justice system.
 ²⁷ Christopher S. Carpenter, "Workplace Drug Testing and Worker Drug Use," Health Services Research 42, no. 2 (April 2007): 795–810, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1955359

²⁸ Pidd, Ken et. al., "How Effective Is Drug Testing as a Workplace Safety Strategy? A Systematic Review of the Evidence," Accident Analysis & Prevention 71: 154–165, found at: www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0001457514001547

²⁹ Price, James "Does Performing Preplacement Workplace Hair Drug Testing Influence US Department of Transportation Random and Postaccident Urine Drug Test Positivity Rates?" Journal of Addiction Medicine 12, no. 2 (2018): 163–66, <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/ADM.00000000000384</u>

³⁰ Julia R. Woodhall-Melnik & James R. Dunn (2016) A systematic review of outcomes associated with participation in Housing First programs, Housing Studies, 31:3, 287-304, DOI: 10.1080/02673037.2015.1080816

³¹ Kerman, N., Sylvestre, J., Aubry, T. et al. (2018) The effects of housing stability on service use among homeless adults with mental illness in a randomized controlled trial of housing first. BMC Health Serv Res 18, 190. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-018-3028-7</u>; Gulcur, Leyla & Stefancic, Ana & Shinn, Marybeth & Tsemberis, Sam & Fischer, Sean. (2003). "Housing, Hospitalization, and Cost Outcomes for Homeless Individuals with Psychiatric Disabilities Participating in Continuum of Care and Housing First Programmes." Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology 13(2). doi:10.1002/casp.723.

³² Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1988, Pub. L. 100–690, 102 Stat. 4181 (Nov. 18, 1988); Cranston-Gonzalez National Affordable Housing Act, Pub. L. 101–625, 104 Stat. 4079 (Nov. 28, 1990).; Housing Opportunity Program Extension Act 1996, Pub. L. 104–120, 110 Stat. 834 (Mar. 28 1996); Silva RL. Collateral damage: a public housing consequence of the "war on drugs. UC Irvine L Rev. 2015;5(4):804.
 ³³ Center for Law and Social Policy. (April 2022). No More Double Punishments: Lifting the Ban on SNAP and TANF for People With Prior Felony Drug Convictions.

³⁴ See https://www.clasp.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/2019 drug-testing-and-public- 0.pdf

³⁵ 104. McCarty M, Falk G, Aussenberg RA, et al.. Drug testing and crime-related restrictions in TANF, SNAP, and housing assistance. Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service (US); 2016. Dong KR, Tang AM, Stopka TJ, et al.. Food acquisition methods and correlates of food insecurity in adults on probation in Rhode Island, Found at: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5993252/</u>

³⁶ Reichman N, Teitler J, Curtis M. TANF sanctioning and hardship. Soc Serv Rev. 2005;79(2):215–236. ³⁷ "Substance Use Disorder in Pregnancy: Improving Outcomes for Families" (Oct. 2022), Office of National Drug Control Policy, found at: https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-

content/uploads/2021/10/ONDCP_Report-Substance-Use-Disorder-and-Pregnancy.pdf

³⁸ See also Criminalizing pregnancy: policing pregnant women who use drugs in the USA", found at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr51/6203/2017/en/</u>

³⁹ Substance use during pregnancy. Guttmacher Institute. 2021. Found at: <u>https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/substance-use-during-pregnancy#</u>

⁴⁰ Sangoi L. How the foster system has become ground zero for the US drug war. Movement for Family Power. 2020. Available at:

https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5be5ed0fd274cb7c8a5d0cba/t/5eead939ca509d4e36a89277/159244 9422870/MFP+Drug+War+Foster+System+Report.pdf

⁴¹ Administration for Children and Families, "Child Maltreatment 2017," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2019, https://www.acf. hhs.gov/cb/research-data-technology/statistics-research/child-maltreatment.

⁴² Smith, DeAnna, et. al., Child Removal Fears and Black Mothers' Medical Decision-Making, found at: <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/15365042221142834</u>

⁴³ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. Key Substance Use and Mental Health Indicators in the United States: Results from the 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health (HHS Publication No. PEP19-5068, NSDUH Series H-54, Rockville, MD, 2019), 50-51.

⁴⁴ National Center on Addiction and Substance Abuse at Columbia University. Addiction Medicine: Closing the Gap between Science and Practice (New York, NY, 2012), 199.

⁴⁵ U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, Office of Disability, Aging and Long-Term Care Policy. Best Practices and Barriers to Engaging People with Substance Use Disorders in Treatment (Washington, DC, 2019), 1, 14

⁴⁶ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality (2021) Treatment Episode Data Set (TEDS) 2019 (Revised): Admissions to and Discharges From Publicly Funded Substance Use Treatment. Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, June. Available at:

https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/reports/rpt35314/2019_TEDS_3-1-22.pdf (accessed 14 November 2023).

⁴⁷ Human Rights Watch. "If I Wasn't Poor, I Wouldn't Be Unfit: The Family Separation Crisis in the US Child Welfare System" November, 2022. Accessed from: https://www.hrw.org/report/2022/11/17/if-i-wasnt-poor-i-wouldnt-be-unfit/family-separation-crisis-us-child-welfare

⁴⁸ Human Rights Watch. "If I Wasn't Poor, I Wouldn't Be Unfit: The Family Separation Crisis in the US Child Welfare System" November, 2022. Accessed from: https://www.hrw.org/report/2022/11/17/if-i-wasnt-poor-i-wouldnt-be-unfit/family-separation-crisis-us-child-welfare

⁴⁹ Watler, Shoshana. "They Followed Doctors' Orders. Then Their Children Were Taken Away. New York Times. June 29, 2023. Accessed from: https://www.nytimes.com/2023/06/29/magazine/pregnant-women-medication-suboxonbabies.html.

⁵⁰ Drug Policy Alliance. "Contingency Management." January 2021. Accessed from: https://drugpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Contigency_Management.pdf.

⁵¹ "Prize Incentives Contingency Management for Substance Abuse." Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration National Registry of Evidence-based Programs and Practices. http://legacy.nreppadmin.net/ ViewIntervention.aspx?id=344 (retrieved Feb. 28, 2020)

⁵² National Institute on Drug Abuse. Principles of Drug Addiction Treatment: A Research-Based Guide (Third Edition). (Rockville, MD, 2018), 9

⁵³ Petry, Nancy M. et al. "Nationwide Dissemination of Contingency Management: The Veterans Administration Initiative." American Journal on Addictions 23, no. 3 (2014): 205-210. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1521-0391.2014.12092.x.

⁵⁴ DePhilippis, Dominick et al. "The National Implementation of Contingency Management (CM) in the Department of Veterans Affairs: Attendance at CM Sessions and Substance Use Outcomes." Drug & Alcohol Dependence 185 (2018): 367-373. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.12.020.

⁵⁵ Petry, Nancy M. et al. "Contingency Management Treatment for Substance Use Disorders: How Far Has It Come, and Where Does It Need to Go?" Psychology of Addictive Behavior 31, no. 8 (2017): 897-906. https://doi.org/10.1037/adb0000287

⁵⁶ Women's and Infant's Clinical Institute "Eat, Sleep, Console," 2020.

https://doh.wa.gov/sites/default/files/legacy/Documents/Pubs/CSH-ESCPlaybookElectronic.pdf; Lisa M. Grisham, Meryl M. Stephen, et al. "Eat, Sleep, Console Approach: A Family-Centered Model for the Treatment of Neonatal Abstinence Syndrome, Advances in NeoNatal Care, 2019 April (2): 138-144. ⁵⁷ Grossman, Matthew, M.D., et al. "An Initiative to Improve the Quality of Care of Infants With Neonatal Abstinence Syndrome," Pediatrics. 139: 6 (June 2017). https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2016-3360. The study showed that following shifts to "interventions focused on nonpharmacologic therapies and a

simplified approach to assessment for infants exposed to methadone in utero led to both substantial and sustained decreases in [average length of stay] ALOS, the proportion of infants treated with morphine, and hospital costs with no adverse events." The conclusion highlights "In this study the ALOS decreased from 22.4 to 5.9 days. Proportions of methadone-exposed infants treated with morphine decreased from 98% to 14%; costs decreased from \$44,824 to \$10,289."